International Education Program Council
December 2, 2009 Meeting Minutes

In attendance: Elizabeth Mackie, Larry McCauley, Ariane Pfenninger, Andrea Salgian, Michael Shenoda, Jon Stauff, Simona Wright, Leslie Germain, Holly Didi-Ogren.
Excused: Susanna Monseau, Thulsi Wickramasinghe
0. The minutes from the last meeting were approved with all in favor. 

1. Update on summer faculty-led travel program enrollments. 

Enrollment is high for all programs:

Tadjikistan and Uzbekistan – 10 students

Harlaxton, England – 18 students

Frankfurt – 14 students

Paris – 19 students
Greece – 24 students

Madrid – 13 students. 

The Paris and Madrid programs are still looking for students. 

On a related note, 17 students are visiting from Frankfurt during February 12-23, to participate in a program led by Elizabeth Mackie. Faculty hosts are needed, since the students cannot be housed in dorms. 

2. Update on International Week. 

The International Week was a lot of work, and not everything went well. For example, the opening night event, a talk by an anthropologist on Afghanistan, was not too well attended. Faculty should make attendance mandatory to students through syllabus requirements, or should offer extra credit for attendance. 

One reason for low attendance is that the week is too late in the semester. It was chosen to coincide with the week chosen by the US Department of Education, but it doesn’t have to be done then. The only drawback of an earlier week is that student performances may be impacted, but these could be replaced by other activities. 

Students should be involved in organizing International Week and in promoting study abroad in general. It was suggested that the SGA hold a monthly event where students could present their study abroad experiences to other students. The graduate assistant at International & Off-Campus Programs, is already working on similar projects. 

The organizers of International Week would like to expand the event to include all schools. 

The event was covered in the last issue of the Signal.

3. Japanese house / Genki JACS school approval
The project was presented by Holly Didi-Ogren, Japanese program coordinator. She is working on creating a Japanese living/learning community to commence in the 2010-2011 academic year. The house will also host, on an annual basis, a visiting instructor from the Genki Japanese and Culture School (Genki JACS), who will teach as an adjunct two courses per semester and participate in Japan-related activities on campus. 

A direct exchange program will also be established between TCNJ and Genki JACS. This institution offers more flexible programs than existing TCNJ partners, and its addition could accommodate students with very limited time available. 

The program was unanimously approved by IEPC. 

4. Spring workshop on faculty-led travel programs. 

The workshop has been discussed at previous meetings. A number of providers are willing to come to the event, and on-campus faculty who led travel programs in the past would also participate. 

The event would be interesting not only for faculty who are planning programs abroad in the near future, but also for faculty who are thinking about travel at much shorter distances. 
The IEPC is willing to help organize the workshop. 

The originally planned January time is a little too close; members agreed that the week after spring break is a more appropriate date. 

5. Spring 2010 projects for International & Off-Campus Programs.

These were presented by Jon Stauff, and include:

· Curriculum Integration – as simple as listing opportunities that work with majors or minors
· Department Outreach – Jon Stauff has been invited by a number of departments to present international programs to students
· Student Engagement – the office is active on Facebook, Twitter, and has a blog that Jon updates regularly
6. The IEPC met this morning with the council of deans. 

It is good that the deans are thinking about study abroad and internationalization, but there is a lack of strategic thinking. It is also disappointing that the deans feel they cannot do anything about institutional roadblocks to study abroad, as the curriculum belongs to the faculty. 

The IEPC and the office of International & Off-Campus Programs needs to educate the administration about internationalization and about why it is important. 

We encourage the council of deans to mandate that each department identify a way to accommodate a semester where their students can study abroad taking at least two courses within their major or minor.

We also encourage them to make sure that each department set up an advising structure where study abroad is discussed and planned from the first semester.

The meeting adjourned at 3:20pm. The next meeting will be Wednesday, February 2, 2010 at 1:30pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Andrea Salgian 
